Zoning Board of Appeals
Minutes

July 23, 2008

Call to Order:
Chairwoman Cindy Mears called the meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals to order at approximately 7:30 p.m. on Wednesday July 23, 2008.

Roll Call:
Those present were Cindy Mears, Chairwoman, Brenda Adams, Vice-Chairwoman, Malcolm Winters, Carol Lindsey and Cindy Norwood, Secretary. 

Also present was Stephen L. Pearson, Director of Planning, Building and Zoning,

Approval of

Minutes:
Brenda Adams made a motion to approve the minutes of the November 28, 2007 meeting as published.  Carol Lindsey seconded the motion. Voting on the motion was unanimous.  

Old Business:

None.

New Business:

Election of Officers
Brenda Adams made a motion for Cindy Mears to remain as Chairwoman. The motion was seconded by Malcolm Winters. Voting on the motion was unanimous.  Malcolm Winters made a motion for Brenda Adams to remain as Vice-Chairwoman. Carol Lindsey seconded the motion. Voting on the motion was unanimous. 

Consider a petition submitted by Michael J. Paulk, PE Land Engineering Inc. for a variance to encroach within a stream buffer. 
316 Cash Memorial Blvd.
Chairwoman Mears asked Steve Pearson to read the Staff Report.  Mr. Pearson stated, “At issue, is to consider a request by Mitchell J. Paulk, PE Land Engineering Inc. petitioner, to obtain a variance for an encroachment into the City’s Stream Buffer Protection Area.   I am in receipt of an application for a variance to certain requirements contained within the City’s Stream Buffer Protection Ordinance. (Ref. CFPCO Chapter 8 Title 9) This is regarding the Georgia Regional Transportation Authority (GRTA) bus yard expansion project proposed for the 319 Cash Memorial Blvd. location.  The project has been on hold since December 2007. This is due to the fact, that Rainwater Construction and Floyd S. Lee Grading had began land disturbing activities to expand the bus parking area, without the benefit of civil plans or land disturbance permit (LDP).  Rainwater Construction has obtained the professional services of Mitchell J. Paulk, PE Land Engineering Inc. to design civil plans to address the issues associated with this project. It has been determined that the land disturbing activities have and will encroach into the stream buffer protection area somewhat. However, Mr. Paulk has proposed buffer mitigation and enhancement efforts to provide water quality treatment and accommodate the parking expansion. It’s their desire to appear before the City’s Zoning Board of Appeals and present their petition for a variance to the stream buffer ordinance.  There was an ordinance issue concerning the variance process in this case that I had to sort through prior to presenting the petition to the Board.    CFPCO Section 8-9-5 Land Development Requirements (b) Variance Procedures; states: 

“Variances will not be considered when, following the adoption of this Chapter, actions of any property owner of a given property have created a hardship on that property.”
Although, the actions of the property owner created the hardship by encroaching onto the buffer, remedial actions were then required by the owner to bring the area back into compliance. In the normal process, had the developer applied for a variance, and provided the exact same civil plans and mitigation efforts as is being presented here, upfront, a variance would most likely have been granted.  It has been long standing policy that the Staff not make any recommendation to the Zoning Board of Appeals concerning issues brought before them for consideration. I do not intend to breach that policy. However, in this particular case I feel compelled to at least, offer my opinion. In my opinion, it would serve the City and developer well, if the variance requested could be granted. As stated previously, the buffer area has been breached and remedial actions are now required to bring the area back into compliance. The remedial actions could certainly include and accommodate the proposed development. In doing so, would allow the proposed parking expansion project to be properly permitted to meet State and Local codes. GRTA could obtain the much needed additional parking, and the water quality enhancements would provide an effective and long-term solution to protecting the stream in the area. Everyone walks away from the table a winner. Rainwater Construction and Floyd S. Grading have jointly accomplished the majority of development along Cash Memorial Blvd. (previously Monty Industrial Blvd.) over the last 25 years. This is the first time that they have run afoul of the process, they need our assistance.”  Chairwoman Mears asked if there were any questions for Mr. Pearson. There were no questions for Mr. Pearson. 
Chairwoman Mears asked if the petitioner would like to address the Board. Mitch Paulk stated that they were currently having to rent at the State Farmers Market so the buses would have a place to park. Mr. Paulk also stated that the water quality feature would be above and beyond what is required.  Vice-Chairwoman Adams asked if the correct address was 316 Cash Memorial Blvd. Mr. Paulk stated that it was.  After much questions and discussion in reference to the drainage and the creek from the Board members Chairwoman Mears asked for a motion. 

Brenda Adams made a motion to approve the variance to the stream buffer. Malcolm Winters seconded the motion. Voting on the motion was unanimous.

Other Business:

None.

Adjournment:
Chairwoman Mears stating there being no other business the meeting was adjourned.
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